DRAFT                                       BOARD OF SELECTMEN

MINUTES
  Wednesday August 7, 2013
      Swampscott, MA 01907
Attendance: Chairman, Jill Sullivan, Vice Chair, Barry Greenfield, Selectmen Glenn Kessler, John Callahan, Matthew Strauss, and Town Administrator, Thomas Younger. 
Executive Session: 

The Board voted on a motion by Selectman Kessler to enter into executive session for the purpose of discussing the value of real property and will return to open session seconded by Selectman Strauss. Roll call was taken.  (No votes were taken)  (See executive session meeting minutes)

Resident Comment: 
Resident, Mr.  Richard Feinberg spoke on asking the Board to take a serious look at the placement of a new middle school and  asked that it does not go in the middle of a neighborhood like it would go if it was put up at the Stanley School. 
Selectman Greenfield has stated that the School Building Committee has to check on every site as a possible location for the new middle school. 
Thomas G. Younger, Town Administrator stated that all sites have been looked at and no location has been decided on. 

Mr. Feinberg inquired on when the first meeting of the regionalization committee will take place. Mr. Thomas Younger, Town Administrator informed everyone that the first meeting will take place on September 12, 2013.  Mr. Feinberg stated that he believes regionalization is the key. 

Mr. Feinburg asked about the Capital Items that had been recently been  found not to have  been spent- This money in order to be spent need to be of regional use be leased or joint purchasing. 

Resident , Geraldine Shore , 425 Puritan Road, Swampscott, Mass spoke on the new signs downs at Whales Beach that seem to be everywhere at that location.  Ms. Shore asked about who had put a recent new sign up at Whalers beach saying “ No being at the beach from sun down to sun up “members of the Board were not aware of the new sign but will find out for the resident from the neighbors and or the DPW Department. 
Resident Comment:
Resident William DiMento spoke to the Board and to Chief Madigan about his frustration  and concern over the Ocean House Surf Shop located at 128 Humphrey Street, Swampscott, Mass using conservation land at Linscott Park on the grass area to store ,  and perform maintenance  of their surf boards. Mr. Dimento raised his concerns with contacting the Police Departments three times on the same issue. Mr. Dimento showed the Board pictures he had taken of the surf boards being on the grass area.  Mr. Dimento spoke of the old chic estate which is not the Linscott Park that was raised with state grant.  Mr. Dimento stated that the funds raised for that conservation area was for public 

use not commercial use. Chief Madigan stated he does not think it is his Department that should be enforcing this type of use, however will check on this. 
Appointments:
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss on the recommendation of Thomas G. Younger, Town Administrator to appoint Brian Szekely to the position of Town Planner, seconded by Selectman Kessler.    
Thomas Younger, Town Administrator spoke to the Board on Mr. Szekely’s resume and his background. Mr. Younger recognized Nancy Lord, Personnel Manager, Angela Ippolito, Vicky Masone and Pete Kane on their involvement with the selection of a new Town Planner. 
Angela Ippolito, Chair of the Planning Board welcomed Brian Szekely to the Town is looking forward to working with him. 
Open Discussion: 

The Board discussed the filling the position of a vacant police officer. 
Swampscott Police Chief Ronald Madigan spoke to the Board on how filling this position would save money for the Town on overtime cost. The Town spent around $20, 000.00 more in overtime cost than it would of having the hiring of a new officer. The Health Insurance cost for an employee will cost the Town an average of $12, 000.00.  Chief Madigan commented on last year’s injuries and retirements that can affect staffing . 
Selectman Callahan spoke on recent events here in Town and believes the vacancy is overdue and supports to fill the position of a police officer. 

Selectman Greenfield commented regarding over time for officers and thought they would like that to continue. 
Chief Madigan agreed within reason, the overtime impacts a lot of other factors including the public perception. 
Selectman Strauss commented that he believes the issue of dispatch and filling a position are two different subjects. Selectman Strauss agrees with the Finance Committee that this needs to be filled and the funding has been approved in the budget.
Selectman Kessler commented that the Town needs to be aware of public safety but needs to remain to spend within their own means now and in the future. Selectman Kessler commented it is tough balancing act for the Town. 
Selectman Sullivan agreed that dispatch and the filling of an officer’s position is two different arguments. Selectman Sullivan positively commented on Chief Madigan’s compelling argument for the need of his department. 
(No votes were taken-will appear on next Selectmen’s agenda.)

Open Discussion / Second Reading of the Selectman Goal’s:

The formation of the Swampscott Charter Review Commission tentatively may meet on September 11, 2013.

Selectman Greenfield asked when the Town Wide drainage study will be completed.

Thomas Younger, Town Administrator informed the Board the recommendations of the Town Wide Drainage will be on the fall Town Meeting. 
The following is a list of Selectmen’s goals:
Short Term-Town wide drainage study, completion of five year capital plan, completion of the dog park, Police Station, sale of Temple, Greenwood, Senior Center properties, form and appoint a charter review commission, combine facilities maintenance operations with the School Department, Invite State Representatives, Congressman and Senators to future meetings of the Board of Selectmen, purchase software to keep track of capital expenditures, and conduct an open forum on finance and taxes for the public. 
Long Term –Plan for the sale/development of Machon School and the former Police Station, Phillips Beach acquisition, advocate for Chapter 70 reform, advocate for pension system reform, plan for potential redevelopment of the Hadley School, improve technology Town wide. 
New & Old Business:
Selectman Callahan spoke on his concern about the crosswalks not being painted and school is going to starts soon. Selectman Callahan questioned the antenna on  greenwood location  at the water tower and when it would be removed. .

Selectman Greenfield spoke on over gown hedges impairing the sidewalks on Humphrey Street and Atlantic Avenue. 

Traffic Recommendation:

The Board of Selectman voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Kessler to approve the recommendation of the Traffic Study to post a handicapped only parking sign on the Bleach Bluff side at its corner of Humphrey Street and Beach Bluff, seconded by Selectman Strauss. 
Votes of the Board:
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Greenfield to approve the meeting minutes from June 5, 2013, July 1, 20113 and July 17, 2013, seconded by Selectman Strauss.
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss to approve a road race request for Miles for Kyle’s, to be held on Sunday, October 20, 2013, seconded by Selectman Greenfield. 

 The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Greenfield to approve a one day liquor license for beer and wine for Marion Court College to be used on August 17, 2013, seconded by Selectman Callahan. 

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss to approve the ATT Wireless Lease agreement, seconded by Selectman Greenfield.
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss to approve the meeting dates for the Board of Selectman for September 11, 2013, September 18, 2013, October 2, 2013, October 16, 2013, November 6, 2013, November 20, 2013, December 4, 2013 and December 18, 2013, seconded by Selectman Greenfield.
 Town Administrator’s Report:

Thomas Younger, Town Administrator updated the Board on the following:
· Letter read aloud from a 4th of July vendor praising the Swampscott Police Department on all their efforts with the Holiday. 

· Short term goal of implementing a face book page for the Town. 

· New Administration at the School-Assistant Superintendant Pam Angelakis and Principal Bob Murphy thanked them for implementing and encouraging participation in a 6th grade essay contest. 

· Requesting the Swampscott Fire Department to check beaches on the weekend when there has been a bonfire. 

Selectmen’s Time:
Selectman Callahan spoke positively on the Town’s sailing program. Selectman Callahan spoke on the Phillips Beach carry in / carry out program and commented that he believes it is started to work out good. 
Selectman Strauss sent his condolences to Angela Beatrice and family. Selectman Strauss spoke of his displeasure regarding the Chapter 90 funding and the Governor not releasing the funds. 
Selectman Kessler spoke on his concerns with the safe routes for school program and it not being completed prior to the kids being back in session for the school year. Selectman Kessler spoke on the new bocce court now at the Senior Center and thanked Mennino Construction, Groom Construction and Bruce Paradise. Selectman Kessler commented on the donated recycle bins and asked where they are. Selectman Kessler spoke of the pedestrian crosswalk at St. Johns Church and at Eisenman’s Beach. 
Selectman Greenfield spoke on pilot program for taxes which is a local option
Selectman Sullivan agreed with Selectman Strauss and commented on her unhappiness with the Governor for mot releasing funds. 
Adjournment:

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss to adjourn meeting at 9:15PM seconded by Selectman Greenfield.   
Attest:  Maureen Shultz 

Administrative Assistant 

